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                                                  Smoke n’ Cinders 
                            The Newsletter of The Long Island Garden Railway Society
                                                        Vol. X, No. 10, October, 2002

NOTES & NOTICES
SWAP & SHOP  Along with Elections, the Nov. Meeting is our tradition Swap & Shop meeting.  Just bring any Large Scale trains, train-related or garden-railway related items to the meeting & mark them clearly with the price you’re asking.  It would also be helpful if you put your name on them, so prospective buyers can find the right person to hand the cash to.  Happy buying & selling!!


--------------------------------------------------------

CHRISTMAS TREE ORNAMENTS NEEDED!  As in the past, we’ll be decorating a tree for FOT & we need donations of small, train-related ornaments.    (Decorated trees are sold to benefit United Cerebral Palsy - last year we raised $800 with our tree.)    Marie DeCarolis is handling this, so please bring your ornaments her at the Nov. Meeting. Questions?  Marie’s # is (516) 735-6779.

--------------------------------------------------------

FESTIVAL OF TREES ONLY A MONTH AWAY!   The club exhibit over the 3-day show (Fri., Sat., & Sun. 12/6-8), the show hours are 10-10 on Fri. & Sat. and 10-5 on Sunday.  We’ll stet up Wed. evening 12/5.

Have YOU signed up to help yet?  If not, please call Dave Smith right away (516) 942-8689.  FOT benefits United Cerebral Palsy & is our major charity effort for the year.  In addition, the club, as well as Large Scale cannot grow unless we bring them to the public’s attention.  Shows are the way we do this & your support is needed.


------------------------------------------------------------------------------

DUES - DUES - DUES
It’s time again gang!  On the inside of the address page of this issue is a membership renewal form.  Please fill it out & mail it to Doug Munch along with you dues check. Thanks.


------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ANNUAL HOLIDAY PARTY
December 1, 200, 1:00 PM,  Northport Yacht Club. $35/person ($17/50 for children).  Dinner, Door Prizes & Fun!! (Cash bar.)  Checks to Doug Much ASAP please!


----------------------------------------------------------------------------

CLUB RAFFLE
The club raffle of a custom painted  LIRR NW-7 & matching bay-window caboose will be held at this year’s holiday party.  Chances are $2 each or 6 for $10.  As they say, “Ya’ gotta’ be in it to Win It!”  See Bob Russo.

----------------------------------------------------------------------------

CONGRATULATIONS!!
We hear that Barbara & Walter Poppe are proud grandparents once more. 


-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


PRESIDENT’S CORNER
Dear Folks,

Thanks to Anne & Ed Fennell, the Pumpkin Fest was a great success!  I’d like to thank all who took part in this event.  I’m sure you witnessed the happiness in the faces of the children & parents as they observed & participated in running our trains. Great Job LIGRS!!

As the year 2002 accelerates towards the new year, we all find ourselves without enough time to accomplish our goals.  LIGRS finds itself in the same position.  So many things will be happening between now & the end of the year that it almost boggles the mind.

I.  The clocks have already been turned back & there’s less daylight each day.

II. Meetings will move indoors to the Northport Yacht club beginning 11/17 & stay nice & warm through March.

III.  The FESTIVAL OF TREES will soon be upon us; Dec. 6th-8th.  Please sign-up to help.

IV.  Dues are due again. $20 for a single member or $30 for a family.  Please send your checks to Doug Munch.

V.  The Holiday party is scheduled for Dec. 1st at the Yacht Club. $35/person, $17.50 for children.  Again,  please send your checks to Doug Munch.  Contact Bob Russo if you plan on donating a door prize.

VI.  Don’t forget to vote for new officers.  Either return your ballot by mail of bring it to the Nov. Meeting.

During the past several months the board has found that several  items in our By-Laws are difficult & often cumbersome to enact due to the increased size of our membership.  These items involve the way we vote for officers, and the ability approve motions at a business meeting.  Over the next few months, the Board will be looking at possible changes to the By-Laws to streamline these issues. You, as members, will be informed in writing as to the suggested changes in the By-Laws, and have an opportunity to discuss, & finally, vote on the proposed changes.  If any of you have suggestions on how to address these issues, or any other By-Law issues, please contact any member of the Board or e-mail LIGRS@yahoo.com
please take a moment to fill out the By-Laws review form on page 8.  Your vote is needed to allow us to begin the task.  See you at the next meeting. 
Pete

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------


OCTOBER MEETING
Seeing Anne & Ed’s railway .., the one here “up north” that is, was a pleasure as always.  The newest addition was the new LGB control system for motive power.  Impressive, though I understand that it wasn’t easy to install & rather than risk damaging locomotives, Ed had it done by LGBoA.  Thanks to Anne & Ed for their usual friendly & gracious hospitality!!

Business Meeting
Meetings 2003; Bob Russo is looking for hosts for next year.  Please give him a call if you can help fill out the schedule.

Raffle;  Pete reminded everyone about the LIRR NW-7 & matching bay-window caboose to be raffled off at the Holiday party in Dec.  Tickets are $2 each or 6 for $10.  Your support will be greatly appreciated.  See Bob Russo.

Additions to club video collection Rich McGorty donated a 6-tape collection on railroading to the library.  Look for reviews in the new year.  Rich also presented the club with an equipped tool box for the new trailer. 

Guests; Welcome to our visitors; Al Clark and Julie & Harry Lang.

Festival of Trees; Please see the announcement on page 1 and if you haven’t volunteered to help, give Dave Smith a call.

Live Steam; Doug Smith brought in the brochures & price list to go with the little live steamer he showed us at last month’s meeting.   See Doug or Red Morgan if you want a look.

Don Maines won the monthly 50/50.


-------------------------------------------------------------------------------


VIDEO REVIEW
(More) NEW VIDEOS!!  AMERICAN RAILROADS is a multi-tape set donated by Rich McGorty.  Based on the quickie reviews on the backs of the sleeves, these are about mainline railroads but for you steam fans out there, including myself, there should be some great footage of the iron horses in action.  Look for more complete reviews in the coming year.

REPORT FROM THE RR MUSEUM OF LONG ISLAND
Ron Freeman reports that the garden railway is progressing pretty well.  He has all the track he needs, plus some rolling stock & plants.  Ron says that come the Spring, when he’s got a better idea of what funds are available for the rest of what’s needed, he’ll think about power supplies, more rolling stock & plants, and of course, buildings for the railway.

The RMLI thanks everyone in LIGRS who’s supporting the garden railway project, especially Bob Sewall whose generosity in matching cash contributions may well be the deciding factor in the success of the project.  In the meantime, Bob’s offer is still open, so please give him your checks - made out to the ‘Railroad Museum of Long Island” - so your donation is doubled to benefit the very first permanent, public garden railway on Long Island!

-------------------------------------------------------------------------


LIGRS BIOGRAPHY

By Bob Cooke

In preparation for the elections at the Nov. meeting, here are three brief profiles of the candidates for Director-At-Large;

Ed Assaf has been a LIGRS member since 1997 & has been working with model trains since his childhood.  He got into garden railroading after buying an LGB starter set for his children.  “I’ve always like trains,” he said recently, “I still have my Lionels from 1955.”

Although Ed hasn’t run for office until now, he’s running this time because, “it’s time to give something back to the club.  I’ve really enjoyed being a member, getting to know the other members. And I enjoy the feedback on technical matters, as well as the social part of it too.”

Ed says he thinks he can handle the time commitment - quarterly Board meetings for a two-year tem - but had some concerns because he travels quite a bit as a management consultant.  “But I think I can handle that,” he said.

Ed & his wife Deborah live in North Merrick.

Ed Distephan
Ed, an attorney, is running for Director-At-Large because of his lifelong interest in trains, which blossomed into garden railroading in 1988.  He was already a member of the Train Collectors Association (TCA), which includes all gauges of model trains, when Ed & his wife Kathy were attending a national convention which offered some layout tours.  Their primary interest at the time, was O Gauge but, “one of the layouts was a garden railway and we were impressed with what could be done outdoors,” he recalled, “we decided to expand outdoors ourselves”.  Now he’s running for office because “I want to continue to promote the hobby, and be sure that it keeps on being fun”.

The DiStephans live in North Bellmore, where they’ve lived for 21 years.

Bob Sewall
Our third candidate for Director-At-Large is no stranger to holding office in LIGRS.  Bob served for 5 years as Program Director, as well as writing monthly his monthly “On The National Scene” column for “Smoke n’ Cinders”.  As our national correspondent so-to-speak, Bob keeps his eye on the rest of the garden railway world for all of us.  He’s ably helped by his wife, Louise.

Bob says he’s running because “I like trains, & I think this club is a fine organization.  It promotes the hobby, & I like the social aspects too.”  One of his goals as a club officer will be to “see more people getting involved”.

Bob’s infatuation with garden railroading began in 1986 when he attended the national convention. He missed the next two national meets, but “we’ve been doing it ever since.  I started the column to build interest & support from other (LIGRS) members for the national conventions.”

Bob & Louise live in Massapequa, where they began building a garden railway in 1985.  He refers to the theme of his railway as “Colorado-generic narrow gauge”.


-------------------------------------------------------------------------------


ORGANICALLY SPEAKING

By; Bob “Plant Man” Weschler

In discussing pH last month, I neglected 2 important factors;

First, since it takes limestone 3 to 6 months to become active in the soil, it’s best to get your soil tested about 6 months before planting, e.g. in the fall after the last clean-up of the garden.  

Second, here are a few pointers on taking soil samples.

 - Samples can be taken with a spade or a trowel, but samples should represent various areas of your garden (front lawn, shade area, sunny area, railway, flower garden, vegetable garden, etc.)

 - Take samples 4" below grade.  Remove the top 4" of soil & take sample within the next 4-6".  Remove any large stones or roots from the sample.  Put about ½ cup of dry soil in a zip-loc bag & be sure to label each sample so you can identify the areas when you get the report.  

Many members have promised to send me a few sentences to describe their favorite plant but only a few have come in.  Send info about your favorite plant(s) to The Plant Man, 1217 Garden Ct., Wantagh, NY, 11793 - 2719.  As they say in the commercials, “Do It NOW!”

Meanwhile, I’ll tell you about the most dis-liked plant in my garden.  Its’ a weed as you can imagine, & it’s called Euphorbia Supina, a prostrate Spurge.  Just a few years ago, not one grew in my garden.  Now it attempts to take over the whole place.  Although other members of species Euphorbia include beautiful plants such as Poinsettia & Crown-of-Thorns , often mistakenly called a cactus, Supina is without a doubt, the most persistent, obnoxious, aggressive, miserable weed on this earth ... & those are it’s good points.  It has the tiniest leaves of any weed I know, & the leaves grow in pairs to each side of the reddish-brown stem.  Tiny flowers bud between the pairs of leaves, as well as at the end of the stem where there’s often a clump of them.  I believe that almost every seed germinates & that it goes to seed more than once a season.  Euphorbia Supina grows flat along the ground from it’s tap root (Supina = supine/flat).  The color of the plant tends to blend with it’s surroundings, making it the very devil to find at times.  It grows anywhere, including between & underneath other plants.  It’ll grow between bricks & stones, in cracks in the pavement, in sun or shade, in wet or dry conditions.  Once it makes its’ appearance, it’s very, very difficult to get rid of & it spreads quite quickly.  For removal, it takes a sharp eye, knee pads, an old screwdriver & a strong back. Shove your screwdriver or old-fashioned dandelion removal tool down deep underneath the plant & lift up.  Be sure to get the entire root because according to Bob Gibney, if you don’t get the entire tap root out, it’ll have the colossal gall to return with a vengeance.  All the Euphorbia, by-the-way, secrete a milky juice which in some species is poisonous.

In addition to sending me info about your favorite plant or plants, please feel free to send a tip, technique or unique way of doing something in your garden that works well for you.  Just send me the gist of your tip or technique, + & a rough sketch if you think it would be helpful, & I’ll use it in a future “O.S.”. 

Why not use this column as a means to share gardening, or even modeling experiences with other members.  Here are some ideas; a.) Your recipe for the mix used to root cuttings, or to start seeds indoors; b.) Your favorite garden or modeling tool & what you use it for; c.)  A mulch that really works & where you get it; d.) How you clean track; e.) How you keep your plants in scale; f.) Weeds {ugh!} How you keep them in check; g.) Your watering methods; h.) How you control algae in your pond & what water plants do well for you; I.) How you support tall plants, including vegetables & flowers; j.) What accents do you find pleasing in areas outside the railway? [bird baths, sculptures, driftwood, etc.] Exactly what are they & where did you get them?

Tips on caring for house plants;
Before you bring plants inside for the winter, it’s a good idea to rinse them off to get rid of “unwanted guests”.  Use a nozzle on the hose which will deliver a forceful spray & give them a good shower.  Don’t forget to check underneath the leaves.

Check to see if the plants have become rootbound.  If so, remove it from the pot & tap the root ball to remove some soil. Then re-pot in a larger pot using a good potting mixture, & water it well.  There are as many different potting mixtures as there are gardeners.  Make sure however, that whatever mix you use provides good drainage.  Most failures are caused by over-watering, but remember to water your plants when you bring them in.  Just keep in mind that folks get attached to their plants & tend to water them wether they need it or not.  If a plant wilts from lack of water, it will usually come back when it’s watered.  Prolonged periods of wet soil however, will cause root rot, killing the plant.  Excess water will displace the oxygen in the soil which the plant needs & the roots won’t be able to take up  water due to lack of oxygen.  Don’t automatically water plants once a week.  Rather, stick your finger into the soil & if it feels dry, then water the plants.  Remember that different size pots require water different watering frequencies.  When you water, be sure to discard any water in the saucer or liner under the pot.

Do not add fertilizer between mid-November & mid-February. 

Remove wilted flowers & occasionally check for insects.  If they should suddenly appear, take the plant outside & give it a good hosing off, weather permitting.  If it’s too cold however, you can always use the bathtub or sink.

If you’re going away for an extended period without a neighbor to care for your plants, put a soaking wet piece of old carpet or sponge under the pot .  Enclose the whole thing in a plastic bag & seal it with a bag tie.  Don’t leave the plant in direct sunlight.

gardening chores for November & December;
Before it turns too cold (if you haven’t done it already);

 - Bring delicate railway accessories indoors for the winter.

 - Repair accessories, buildings or rolling stock which need attention. Titebond II works well on anything made form wood.

 - Clean the wheels on your motive power & rolling stock.  Don’t forget to oil them.

 - Continue to add material to your compost heap. 

 - Get out the last of those doggone weeds so they won’t be so numerous in the spring.

 - Get the leaves off the railway so desirable plants aren’t smothered over the winter.  Use the leaves as mulch for tender plants or put them on your compost heap.

MAY I ALWAYS REMEMBER TO; Encourage youth.  Find the time.  Keep a promise.  Forgo a grudge.  Forgive an enemy.  

Listen.  Think first of someone else.  Laugh a little.  Gladden the heart of a child.  Take pleasure in the beauty & wonder of the earth.  Speak your love.  Speak it once again.  
Happy Holidays
From The Plant Man

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------


ON THE NATIONAL SCENE

By Bob Sewall
It’s hard to believe that 2002 is almost over.  It seems like it was only a few weeks ago that we attended the Cincinnati, Trains and You convention, but now it’s time to start thinking about the next convention, Sacramento is the Place to be in 2003, July 9th – 13th.  I discovered that Southwest Airlines flies into Sacramento from Islip–Mac Arthur, so that may provide a convenient, low cost transportation option, if you don’t mind Southwest’s peanuts & “really fast food” snacks & the like, though I’ve flown them, coast to coast ($99 each way) & was able to take connecting flight layovers in stride.  It looks however, like you can’t make online reservations until mid-January.  But if you come across an online $99 fare, don’t procrastinate, as it may not be available the next time you check - we encountered that situation when we went to San Diego in 2000, when I logged-on the next day to make the reservations, the seat was gone.

Special thanks to Pete Connors, Rich McGorty, Red Morgan, Dave Morrison & Dave Smith for their contributions to the Railroad Museum of Long Island’s Track Fund.  While I may be $200 poorer as a result of their generosity, I feel a little richer by supporting RMLI’s efforts in preserving& promoting rail history on LI.  For those members who want to participate in my dollar-for-dollar matching RMLI Track Fund but can’t find their “round tit.”, you have until the 2003 Summer Picnic to get on board.

I don’t know how many of you noticed the B & M Auctioneer’s ad in the October issue of “Garden Railways”.  I’d spoken to Harry Leeds of the WGRS to see if he was interested in going since it was on a Tuesday afternoon, but as it turned out, we were both unable to make it due to other commitments.  I would have liked to have gone if only to observe how B & M run their auctions.  There wasn’t anything in the auction catalog that was appealing other than the LGB K-28 & I’d had a pipe dream that it might be purchased for a steal, yeah right!  Well, I didn’t go and the K-28 sold for $1,900 plus sales tax & a 10 % buyer’s premium, that’s less than half the original price!.  I think that I’ll be going next time.

Just a reminder, Art Sheridan, Dave Smith (if his rolling stock arrives in time) & I are planning on displaying a 1:20.3 Accucraft freight consist at the November meeting.  So be sure to stop by and check out the 1:20.3 rolling stock as well as participating in LIGRS’ Swap & Shop event as a buyer and/or seller.

Wishing One and All a Happy Holiday Season and a Happy Train Year 2003.  More convention news and views, as well as other garden railway news to follow in future editions of On the National Scene.

TRACKSIDE VIEWS

By: Dave Smith

At the Industry Show in Sept., Bachmann displayed their 1:20.3 narrow gauge GE 45- ton Diesel with side rods.  From what I gather, the prototype was built in the mid- late 1950's by General Electric & was a standard gauge locomotive that could be "regauged" at the factory to fit various narrow gauge tracks. The model is therefore absolutely HUGE when compared to other  1:20.3 engines.  The 2-8-0 Consolidation, as displayed by Doug Smith at one meeting, is considered large.  The new “small” diesel however, is taller, wider & almost as long as the "Connie" (minus tender).  With an MSRP of $399, expect to see this locomotive sometime in the Fall of 2003.

Also on display in Chicago was the upcoming Bachmann industrial Mogul. A Mogul as you know, is a steam locomotive with a 2-6-0 wheel arrangement.  Bachmann already MAKES a 2-6-0 (as does LGB). So what’s different about this new locomotive?  It represents an industrial engine & is therefore very small when compared to other 1:20.3 locos.  In fact, I saw a photo with both the new Diesel mentioned above & the upcoming Mogul, you’d almost think the 2-6-0 was a different scale, it’s so diminutive when compared to the Diesel.

Bachmann’s web site shows preliminary sketches of a 1:20.3 Heisler.  With an MSRP of $799, it’s expected Fall ‘03.  Bachmann also mentions a new  Saddle Tank 0-4-0 Porter available in the Summer of 2003 with a MSRP of $179.

Finally, the Bachmann two truck, 2 cylinder Shay in On30 scale (that's narrow gauge O scale) should be on the market by the time you read this.

The recent AristoCraft newsletter mentions that ball bearings are available to retrofit AristoCraft Bettendorf trucks &, without too much difficulty, many other brands of trucks. The article went on to state that except for replacing plastic wheels with metal wheels, no other modification will improve rolling ability more than ball-bearings on the axles.

Many years ago LIGRS built garden railroads at Hicks Nursery in Old Westbury & one material we used to make roads, with excellent results, was "TURFACE".  LIGRS charter member, Art Sheridan recently came across a source for this product.  At $10 for a 40-50 pound bag, it’s an excellent material to simulate dirt roads due to its earth tone color.  Art uses it for ballast too.  The retailer is LESCO, 108 South Road, Hicksville NY. Phone 516-822-2870. Thanks Art, for the info!

Ernie DeCarolis pointed out that many nice figures are available in the Christmas section of Michaels & Harrows.  Though sometimes inappropriately dressed (winter clothing) or of a smaller scale, they can easily be repainted and used to "fill in" background scenes.  

BORING but important. Please read & consider the following;

I know many members don't really care for the politics of an organization but unfortunately, there are some issues which  must be addressed.  I was on the committee that wrote the original LIGRS By-laws, & at the time, we thought they suited our needs quite well.  However the upcoming elections have proven that our current election procedures leave a lot to be desired, specifically; mailing a separate ballot to EVERY eligible member.  For instance, I have an LIGRS Family Membership & according to the By-laws, my wife, my son (who is over 18 years of age & lives at home) and I  are all eligible to vote!  According to the By-laws, each of us should receive a separate ballot, a "security envelope" AND a stamped return envelope.  Quite honestly, my son doesn't know or CARE who’s  running!  Remember too that this procedure was put into effect when we had less than 100 members.  Anyone on the roster, whether an "honorary member", out-of-state paying member, or "absentee" member is eligible to vote under the current procedures. The postage alone will cost the club $140.  I don't know about you but I'd rather spend my time running trains than stuffing envelopes!  In "real life", unless you request it, the Board of Elections doesn't send you a ballot.  You show up at the polling location and vote.  The Board Of Directors would like the membership to consider a change to the current election procedures to make the election process easier while still guaranteeing voter confidentiality and selection of officers is protected.  Under the  current By-laws, the first step to make a change is a petition clearly stating the requested change which must be signed by 30% of the membership.  I fully expect that the club will be doing this sometime in the near future.  Thanks for your consideration and input into this matter.   

Reader's Digest (www.rd.com) has a web site titled "Garden Problem Solver".  Select from various types of plants (lawns, trees, shrubs, vegetables, etc.) & get immediate info or answers to questions you might have pertaining to a specific gardening subject. 

The Nov. meeting is the last chance to sign up for the Festival Of Trees!  Thanks to the tireless effort of Ernie DeCarolis, we have a plywood sub-roadbed on which to lay our track.  This should make setting up, running & breaking down the FOT display easier & more reliable.  Please look for the sign-up sheet at the November meeting.  I need YOU!

Garden Metal Models, PO Box 155, Sykesville MD 21784 sells powder coated metal bridges for outdoor use.  Their initial offering is a 24" long deck girder bridge at a cost of $90, which seems reasonable for such a product.  Send them a SSAE for additional information.

USA Trains has released their GP30 Diesel in 1:29.  The review I read in "Model Railroad News" states that, on their sample, lettering and paint were flawless making it a great running and looking model.  It is a BIG locomotive even in 1:29 scale.

Scale Structures Unlimited, PO Box 250, Lakeside CA, 92040 has released a 1:20.3 structure, Honeywell Saloon, based on an actual building in White Hills, Arizona.  The kit sells for $165 and includes well detailed, cast resin walls, roof & porch.

There is a HUGE model train show in Springfield MA held each year in January.  I'm told that this is one show that must be experienced to be believed.  Ernie DeCarolis & I were talking about putting together an LIGRS "field trip".  If we had enough interest from members perhaps we could even charter a bus!  If this is something you’d be interested in doing, please speak with me at the Nov. meeting.

I won't see you next month at Trackside because of the holidays, so may I take this opportunity to wish all my loyal readers & friends a wonderful, holy, holiday season.

See you next year at  “Trackside”!

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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